VOUCHER MEETING AND PUBLIC HEARINGS 

OF THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF WHITESTOWN, HELD ON WEDNESDAY, 

JULY 20, 2005 @ 7:00 PM AT THE 

COMMUNITY CENTER IN SAID TOWN


Town Board Members Present: 

Matthew Shannon


Supervisor

Charles R. Gibbs, II


Councilman




William Copperwheat


Councilman
Brian Brooks



Councilman




Daniel Sullivan


Councilman

Other Town Officials Present:




William Schmitt


Town Attorney




Joanne Zegarelli


Town Clerk

Sal Granato



Highway Superintendent




Karl Schrantz



Town Engineer

Nancy Hartman


Personnel/Finance Director




Donald Wolanin


Police Chief




Phil Husted



Codes Enforcement Officer




Jack DelMonte


Forman/Bldgs. & Grounds

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:08PM. The Town Clerk took the roll call.  The Supervisor invited all in attendance to observe a moment of silence and recite the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

Upon the motion of Councilman Gibbs, seconded by Councilman Copperwheat, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board accept the minutes of June 9, 2005 Town Board meeting.

All voted aye.

Motion Carried

Upon the motion of Councilman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Gibbs, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board accept the minutes of June 15, 2005 Town Board meeting.

All voted aye.

Motion Carried

Upon the motion of Councilman Gibbs, seconded by Councilman Copperwheat, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board accept the minutes of June 29, 2005 Town Board meeting.

All voted aye.

Councilman Sullivan abstained, stating that he was unable to attend at its early hour.

Motion Carried.

PUBLIC HEARINGS

“Vehicles & Traffic” Stop Sign at Washington Dr.& Shepard Pl. – (Local Law #2-2005) 

The Town Clerk read the notice regarding this public hearing at 7:12PM.  The Supervisor stated that this public hearing would be left open for approximately 30 minutes for anyone who wished to be heard.

“Zoning amendments to Chapter 200 of the Code of the Town of Whitestown”. The Supervisor discussed the proposed zoning amendments.  He gave history and explanation of the proposed amendments.  

The Town Clerk read the notice at 7:16PM regarding Chapter 200 of the Code of the Town of Whitestown stating specifically the Town Board is considering changing the zoning classification of those properties presently zoned “C-2 Office Commercial District” and/or “C-3 Retail Commercial District” so as to expand the permitted uses within such districts, and/or to otherwise redefine such districts, located along and/or adjacent to Judd Road and/or the newly constructed extension.

The Supervisor asked the Town Engineer/Planning Board Chairman Karl Schrantz to give an overview of the proposed changes.  Karl referred to the maps on display and various changes that are proposed.  He explained what existing zoning permits and what the proposed zoning would permit.  Town Board members asked Karl various questions and had discussion.

The Supervisor opened the floor to the public.

Bill Kopek, Clark Mills Road, addressed the board.  He asked if a traffic study has been done on Clark Mills Road.  Karl gave explanation and discussion.

Marge Salsberg, Wilcox Road, Whitesboro.  She questioned the zoning of the Town Park.

Richard Stricker, Bell Road, Whitesboro.  He has heard rumors and questioned if properties adjacent to his would be able to have a butcher shop and storage buildings with the proposed zoning.  

Dolores Kalwara, Clark Mills Road, Whitesboro.  She questioned why she was not notified that the zoning was changed to Commercial.  Attorney Schmitt explained the process in adopting new zoning according to the law.

Anthony Cirrincione, Whitesboro.  He asked Karl to point out where Supervisor Shannon’s property was in the new-zoned area.

The Supervisor asked if any public wanted to be heard regarding the stop sign at Washington Dr and Shepard Pl.  No one asked to be heard.

Upon the motion of Councilman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Gibbs, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board close the public hearing at 7:54PM regarding “Vehicles & Traffic”, specifically the stop sign at Washington Dr. and Shepard Pl.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Resolution

Local law 2-2005

July 20, 2005

Upon the motion of Councilman Brooks, seconded by Councilman Copperwheat, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board adopt Local Law #2-2005, Chapter 190 of the Code of the Town of Whitestown entitled “Vehicles & Traffic” at Section 190-39 entitled “Schedule IX: Stop Intersections.” is amended so as to include the installation of a stop sign at the intersection of Washington Drive and Shepard Place.

All voted aye.
Motion carried.

Marge Salsberg, Wilcox Road, Whitesboro.  She referred to the maps and asked when the board adopted the zoning.  She asked if it would be possible to make all the changes at once, rather than sections at a time.

Liz Kopek, Clark Mills Road, Whitesboro.  She asked how many feet off of Bell Road could be commercialized.

David Jacobowitz, Mary Street, Whitesboro.  He asked why the board was not changing the M-1 sites.

William Goodman, Wilcox Road, Whitesboro.  He discussed the agricultural districts in the town and asked if the proposed plan will address that.

Marge Salsberg, Wilcox Road, Whitesboro.  She asked if agriculture is permitted in residential zones.

Michelle Roberts, Clark Mills Road, Whitesboro.  She asked how the Town Board plans on protecting the citizens from development.

Councilman Sullivan suggested that the people in attendance take a few minutes to review the proposed zoning maps.  The Town Board and residents reviewed the maps from 8:14PM to 8:28PM.

Lucille Humphries, Judd Road, Whitesboro.  She asked why the one small area that remains M-1 could not be changed to JR-1 or 2.

Michelle Roberts, Clark Mills Road, Whitesboro.  She asked if the convenient stores would include gas stations also.

Renee’ Gamela, reporter for the Observer Dispatch asked the supervisor, as a property owner in this area, what his concerns are for the zoning change.

Anthony Cirrincione, Whitestown.  He asked the board about a master plan and proposed sewer extension.  He stated that the Village of Whitesboro has sewers in need of repair and asked if the board should prioritize because they do not know yet what will be built on the zoned changed areas.

The Supervisor asked the residents in attendance to raise their hands for the zoning changes they would be in favor of.  Map #1 was the proposed changes from Oneida County Planning Department, map #2 refers to existing zoning and map #3 was the proposed changes from Whitestown Planning Board.  The majority of people in attendance were in favor of the proposed changes from Oneida County Planning Department (map #1).

No other person asked to be heard.

Upon the motion of Councilman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Brooks, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board close the public hearing at 8:49PM regarding the proposed zone change.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Ted Kalwara, Clark Mills Road, Whitesboro addressed the board.  He requested a reduction in the speed limit on Clark Mills Road from 55 MPH reduced to 40 MPH.  Mr. Kalwara also presented a petition signed by over 50 people in favor of this request.

Upon the motion of Councilman Brooks, seconded by Councilman Sullivan, discussion was had by Councilman Sullivan stating that if the Town Board changes the zoning back to residential, this should be included in the request, therefore, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board agreed to request for a speed reduction on Clark Mills Road to the Kirkland Town line.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

RESOLUTION

AMENDMENTS TO THE TOWN OF WHITESTOWN

ZONING ORDINANCE

July 20, 2005

Upon the motion of Councilman Brooks, seconded by Councilman Sullivan, discussion by Councilman Sullivan was requested with a question to Karl Schrantz.  He asked if Karl had any objection to reverting the two areas back to R-100.  Karl had no objections, NOW, THEREFORE BE IT

RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Whitestown hereby adopts the amendments to Chapter 200 of the Code of the Town of Whitestown entitled “The Town of Whitestown Zoning Ordinance of 1980” pursuant to Section 200-39 therein, and Section 265 of the Town Law, so as to change the zoning classification of those properties located adjacent to Judd Road in the Town, presently zoned C-2 Office Commercial District and/or C-3 Retail Commercial District to R-100 Residence District or a new zoning classification known as “JR-Judd Road Corridor Zoning District” which provides for the commercial development of, along and adjacent to the Judd Road corridor consistent with business park type uses.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Bid Openings

The Town has advertised for the 2005 road-paving project.  The Town Clerk stated that three bids were returned.  They are as follows.

1. Barrett Paving Materials, Inc. for $171,801.00

2. Acuto Blacktop & Paving for $215,062.00

3. Hanson Aggregates, Inc. for $178,279.00

Upon the motion of Councilman Copperwheat, seconded by Councilman Gibbs, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board authorized the Town Attorney and Highway Superintendent to canvass and award the 2005 road-paving project to the lowest, responsible bidder.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

The Town has advertised for a Rear Load Packer Truck (garbage truck).  The Town Clerk stated that two bids were returned.  They are as follows.

1. Tracey Road Equipment for $119,838.00

2. Stadium International Trucks for $115,692.00

Upon the motion of Councilman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Gibbs, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board authorized the Town Attorney and Highway Superintendent to canvass and award the rear load packer truck to the lowest, responsible bidder.

All voted aye.

Motion carried

The Town has advertised for a truck mounted, vacuum street sweeper.  The Town Clerk stated that only one bid was returned.  It was as follows.

1. Cyncon Equipment, Inc. for $178,920.00

Upon the motion of Councilman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Gibbs, discussion was had.  Councilman Brooks asked the Highway Superintendent if the Town could re-advertise again, or if this is the only company that sells this vehicle?  Sal stated he was not sure, however it could always be advertised again.  Councilman Brooks stated that $179,000.00 without two bids and if it is not an emergency to get this piece of equipment in, could we put it out again.  Councilman Brooks asked if Sal would have any objection to that.  Sal stated that he did not know how the dealerships work and that this has happened before where one dealership will not go to an area to bid.  Councilman Sullivan stated that he thinks this should be part of the canvassing process, even if there is only one bid and that Sal could look into other areas where people might be able to supply us with a sweeper truck.  Also, with the bid opened, JGM out of Syracuse might come in at $168,000.00 now that we already received a $178,000.00 bid.  Councilman Sullivan stated again that he thinks it is part of the canvassing process and certainly we can look into this.  He asked if he was right or wrong.  Sal stated he could talk it over with Mr. Schmitt.  Councilman Gibbs asked the Town Attorney for an opinion if someone did come in with a lower price than this company, Cyncon.  Mr. Schmitt stated that if the Town is going to reject this bid, which is what they would have to do if they were to bid again, is to reject this bid.  Mr. Schmitt stated that this company is not bound by its initial bid.  Councilman Brooks stated that he would feel more comfortable putting this out to bid again for that amount of money.  He stated he did not know the prices but that it was a lot of money to only receive one bid, and he would feel more comfortable about voting on something if they attempted to get another price on it.  Councilman Sullivan stated that a motion and second has been made to canvass and award for the sweeper truck and he would like to withdraw that motion and put a motion on the table at this time to reject all bids relating to the sweeper truck.  Councilman Brooks seconded the motion.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Discussion was had on the previous motions.

Upon the motion of Councilman Brooks, seconded by Councilman Gibbs, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board agreed to re-advertise for a truck mounted, vacuum street sweeper, and it is

FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Clerk at 8 Park Avenue, Whitesboro will receive bids on or before August 17, 2005 by 1:00PM and opened the same day at 7:00PM at the Whitestown Community Center, 1 Championship Way in said Town.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

The Town Board also received sealed bids for Whitestown’s surplus vehicles and equipment.  They are as follows:

1. 1983 Badger (Gradall) VIN#171581

$3,250.00 – Dominick A. Talerico


$9,551.00 – Louis Cosimino

2. 1991 Chevy Pick-up VIN#1GCFC24K5ME199080

$  127.50 – Dominick A. Talerico


$    67.00 – Richard Suski

3. 1979 Mack Truck VIN#R686ST28236

$  526.50 – Dominick A. Talerico


$  450.00 – Joe Rzepka, Jr.

4. 1966 Case Tractor VIN#8249056

$  396.50 – Dominick A. Talerico

$  225.00 – Rob Perry

$  536.52 – Richard Suski

$  350.00 – Joe Rzepka, Jr.

Upon the motion of Councilman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Brooks, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board authorized to canvass and award the surplus vehicles and or equipment to the highest bidders at the next meeting.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Committee Reports

Highway 

Sal Granato reported on the sidewalk project on Westmoreland Road, and stated he has received a positive response.  Sal referred to the truck in the parking lot and stated that his department did all the work on it. Sal also reported on the many projects completed by his department.  Sal also reported on shared services with the villages and the county.  Sal discussed the easements regarding the sidewalk project and the Town Attorney explained that the easements were drafted to insure that the Town returns the disturbed property to its original state.  

Upon the motion of Councilman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Brooks, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board authorized the supervisor to execute the easement agreements regarding the sidewalk project.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Sal discussed a recycling grant, which was submitted on July 13, 2005 for $113,000.00.

Councilman Brooks thanked Sal for the work he is doing on the sidewalks on Westmoreland Road.  Councilman Brooks stated that it is not only alleviating a safety issue for pedestrians, he is filling in the ditches which is alleviating a safety hazard in his opinion, not only for residents, but mosquito infestation and other problems that could exist in those deep ditches.  Councilman Brooks stated that most importantly, Sal is saving the Town thousands of dollars by doing the work in-house.  Councilman Brooks stated that he wanted these comments entered into the minutes.

Police

No report.

Police Commission

Councilman Brooks gave an update regarding the pistol range.  He stated that the City of Utica and the Oneida County Sheriff want to participate in the use of the pistol range.  He has also spoke to County Legislators about this and hoped that in the near future they will approve it also.  

Codes Enforcement

Phil Husted gave a monthly report dated July 20, 2005, which is on file at the Town Clerk’s office.  Phil reported on building permit status.  He also reported on complaints received with discussion regarding a complaint of a trash hauler in the early morning hours.  A letter will be sent to the hauler explaining their concerns.  

Buildings & Grounds

Jack DelMonte addressed the board and stated that in accordance with the procurement policy, he has received three quotes for bathroom fixtures on the Dunham Manor Project.  They are as follows:

1. Rome Plumbing for $1,166.46

2. Jay-K Lumber for $2,189.19

3. VP Supply for $1,150.00.

Jack stated that he received approval from Councilmen Sullivan, Copperwheat and Brooks to award this purchase to VP Supply in the amount of $1,150.00.  Jack also reported that the town has purchased, under state contract, a crusher run from Hanson Aggregates in the amount of $7,000.00 to be used for the first phase of the Dunham Manor parking lot and roadway.

Upon the motion of Councilman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Copperwheat, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board accept the Building & Ground report which includes both items that have been signed off on by three councilmen.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Councilman Copperwheat stated that only one purchase has been signed off.  Discussion was had on where it is filed.  Councilman Sullivan stated that his motion was inclusive of both items.  Councilman Copperwheat wanted the wording corrected on the motion.

Jack continued to report that his department has finished the second part of the parking lot, which will cost approximately another $8,000.00 in crusher run.  He asked for board approval for this amount.

Upon the motion of Councilman Copperwheat, seconded by Councilman Gibbs, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board approved to purchase $8,000.00 of crusher run (under state contract) to finish the second phase of the Dunham Manor parking lot.

All voted aye.

Councilman Sullivan was absent for this vote.

Motion carried.

Engineering

Supervisor Shannon thanked Karl for his work on the zoning.

Clerk

Town Clerk Joanne Zegarelli reported the following:

TOWN CLERK’S MONTHLY REPORT FOR JUNE 2005

Paid to Supervisor for General Fund




   798.36

Paid to Supervisor for Part Town Fund



4,337.00

Paid to NYS DEC for DECALS




   204.07

Paid to County Treasurer for Dog Licenses



   111.27

Paid to NYS Department of Ag. & Markets for Dog Licenses
     45.00

Paid to NYS Department of Health for Marriage Licenses

   270.00

TOTAL DISBURSEMENTS



          $5,765.70

Personnel & Finance

Nancy Hartman addressed the board and asked for the following resolution.

Upon the motion of Councilman Gibbs, seconded by Councilman Sullivan, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board authorized the purchase, through state bid for the Personnel & Finance office, a Xerox Work Center from Apex Document Solutions at $896.58 and be it further

RESOLVED, that the Town Board authorized an additional $175.00 for the installation of network printing.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Upon the motion of Councilman Copperwheat, seconded by Councilman Gibbs, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board agreed to hire Voce & Iles, Certified Public Accountants, to conduct an independent audit of the Town of Whitestown, for the amount not to exceed $2,600.00.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Upon the motion of Councilman Gibbs, seconded by Councilman Copperwheat, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board authorized the Supervisor to execute an agreement with Niagara Mohawk regarding a new billing system that will consolidate all bills relating to street lighting, traffic lighting and general town lighting, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the Town Board authorized the execution of form M that identifies the equipment in each district.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Upon the motion of Councilman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Brooks, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board authorized the Supervisor to execute additional documents relating to the $100,000 sidewalk grant.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Upon the motion of Councilman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Gibbs, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board authorized a budget transfer of $14,000.00 from A1910.4 to A1440.4 to cover engineering costs related to future projects, such as map plans and studies.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

The Supervisor asked for any additional public comment.

David Salsberg, Wilcox Road, Whitesboro made a suggestion to the Board regarding the speed reduction request on Clark Mills Road.  He stated regardless of the three-year rule, the situation has changed because of the Judd Road extension and he felt that the State would have to comply with the request.  He also spoke of the noise ordinance relating to snow blowing and lawn mowing.

New Business

Discussion was had regarding the request for a new lighting district at Symphony Drive and Symphony Place.  No motion was entertained.

Councilman Sullivan discussed a request for proposal for the Community Center and stated that a proposal was returned in error to him.  He asked that the Town re-advertise for this.  Councilman Brooks asked for some language change in the proposal.  The Town Attorney will draft the new proposal and forward it to the Town Clerk.

Upon the motion of Councilman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Copperwheat, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board approved to advertise for proposals regarding use of the Whitestown Community Center, and it is

FURTHER RESOLVED, that proposals would be received by the Town Clerk on or before August 15, 2005 at 4:00PM.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Upon the motion of Councilman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Brooks, it is

RESOLVED, that the zoning amendments adopted will not have a significant impact on the environment and it is 

FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town of Whitestown, as lead agent, authorized the Supervisor to execute a negative declaration.

All vote aye.

Motion carried

Upon the motion of Councilman Brooks, seconded by Councilman Gibbs, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board provide an appropriation of $1,000.00 to the Village of Whitesboro to offset their expenses for the Veterans Day Parade scheduled for November.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Councilman Brooks discussed a “Walk of Honor” memorial that is being built at the Whitestown Legion, stating that donations are being accepted.

Councilman Gibbs stated he would like newsletter articles sent in by August 1, 2005.

Upon the motion of Councilman Brooks, seconded by Councilman Gibbs, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board entered into executive session at 9:55PM to discuss contract negotiations and pending litigation.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Upon the motion of Councilman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Copperwheat, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board ended executive session at 10:25PM.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

The purpose of the meeting was for the Town Board to review and approve vouchers for payment.

Upon the motion of Councilman Sullivan, seconded by Councilman Copperwheat, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby authorized the payment of;

General Fund Bills (A) No. 618 through No. 757
Except #703

General Fund Bills (B) No. 184 through No. 220
Special Districts No. 7

Sewer Consolidation District No. 29 through 33

Highway DA & DB No. 273 through No. 307

Dunham Manor Park No. 110 through No. 130

Westmoreland Road Sidewalks No. 7 to No. 20

Sidewalk Construction No. 26

Equipment No. 36

Ice Arena Improvements No. 70

Water District Improvements No. 147

said abstract having been duly audited by the said Town Board thus authorizing the Supervisor, or duly authorized representative, to write checks for payment of the same. 

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Upon the motion of Councilman Gibbs, seconded by Councilman Copperwheat, it is

RESOLVED, that the Town Board authorized the Town Attorney to commence legal action against Trails Crossing and/or bonding company on performance bond delivered to the town pursuant to a development agreement executed with Trails Crossing.

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

There being no further business to come before the Town Board, upon the motion of Councilman Brooks, seconded by Councilman Sullivan, the meeting was adjourned at 10:27 PM. 

All voted aye.

Motion carried.

Respectfully submitted,

Joanne Zegarelli

Town Clerk

